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March  2020 

Hanley hermes  

Volume 13, Issue 2 

BUSINESS NAME 

Volume 13   Issue 2 

 
Phone: 306-544-2223 

Fax: 306-544-2261 
E-Mail:                                      

townahanley@sasktel.net 
Website: www.hanley.ca 

 

TOWN OF HANLEY 

Box 270 

Hanley, SK S0G 2E0 

 
HANLEY PUBLIC LIBRARY 
(A Division of the Wheatland  Regional Library) 

 Library hours are as follows: 

 
Tuesdays – 1:00pm – 6:00pm 
 Wednesdays – 9:30am – 12:30pm 
 Thursdays – 2:00pm – 6:00pm 

 

To submit ads, community news/events, thank you notes, etc., please 
email the Hanley Hermes at: hermes.hanley@sasktel.net  

HERMES ADVERTISING POLICY 

 Please be advised when placing an ad in the Hermes News Letter it is required by the person or organization 
to submit the article or ad as is.  We are not responsible for designing or making any changes. Please submit in 
jpeg form if at all possible. If you want your ad to be on a continuous basis it is your responsibility to let us 
know otherwise it will be a onetime submission until further notice is received. 

Advertising Fees    B/W  Colour 

Business Card      $25. $35. 

¼ Page                 $35. $45. 

½ Page     $40. $50. 

Full Page              $60. $80. 

TRANSFER STATION  

SUMMER HOURS BEGIN 
APRIL 4th/20 

Tues & Thurs:   

5:00 p.m. – 9:00 p.m. 

Saturdays:   

10:00 a.m. – 5:00 p.m. 

http://www.townofhanley.ca/
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Hanley Lutheran Church 

 Box 296  

 Hanley, SK S0G 2E0 
 

Pastor Kristin Soveran  - soveran@sasktel.net 
(306) 361-8545 

 

Sunday Worship & Sunday School:  10:00 

Hanley Mennonite Church 

 15 kilometers west of Hanley 

 - Pastor Gary Peters 

 (306) 544-2633 

Sunday School for all ages:  10:00 a.m.  

Church Service:  11:00 a.m. 

LOCAL CHURCHES, TOPS, CHILD 
HEALTH CLINIC, HANLEY HOUSING 

Hanley United Church 

 Box 219  

Hanley, SK S0G 2E0 

Rev. Andrew Appledore 

aappledore@gmail.com 

 (306)544-2822  (Thursday, Friday) or                   

(306) 956-3228  (Home) 

Sunday Worship : Starting at 9:30 a.m. 

Everyone is welcome to join us  

      .    Ecumenical Good Friday service 

           April  10th at 10.30 a.m. 

Hanley TOPS 

Does your scale say HELP ? 
We have the secret with our  

 supportive weight loss group. 
 

 Wednesday evenings at the  
United Church in Hanley. 

 Weigh in at 6:00pm 
 Meeting at 6:30pm 

 
 “If you change nothing, nothing can change.” 

 Call Linda today (306) 544-2264 

 

Hanley Child Health Clinic 

Child Health Clinic located at the Community  
Centre on Lincoln Ave. 

Held the 2nd Tuesday of the month 
Clinic hours: 10:30-2:15 

 
For appointment call our New Number:                                 

1-855-613-8216 (Toll Free) 
or 1-306-655-4730 

 
BLACKSTRAP COVENANT CHURCH 

Dundurn Community Hall 
 

Pastor: Andy Gilkinson 
andygilk@gmail.com 

(306) 544-4203 
 

Sunday Worship & Children’s Church  
10:00 a.m. 

 

Hanley Housing rentals available. One bedroom 
unfurnished unit, 4 appliances, Heat and water 

included, yard maintenance provided.   

 

For more information, please contact Jayne at:  

          1-306-713-4545  

hanleyhousing2016@gmail.com 

Community Baptist Church 

Hanley Centennial Hall 

Pastor Brad Young 

(306) 250-2615 

communitybaptisthanley@gmail.com 

Every Sunday 

10:00 a.m.  Coffee & Sunday School 

11:00 a.m. Worship Service 

 

mailto:aappledore@gmail.com
mailto:andygilk@gmail.com
mailto:communitybaptisthanley@gmail.com


Page 3 

 

TRANSFER STATION INFORMATION  

NOTICE OF ITEMS ACCEPTED AT THE TOWN OF HANLEY TRANSFER STATION 

 In accordance with our permit and Loraas Disposal the following items will NOT be accepted at the transfer station: 

1. Tires; 

2. Hazardous wastes of any kind: pesticides, chemicals which are radioactive, reactive, toxic, ignitable,  corrosive, 
pathological, acidic, etc., or any waste which is otherwise listed as a hazardous or toxic substance; 

3. Petroleum, petroleum remains or by-products; 

4. Fuel tanks or oil barrels; 

5. Asbestos, concrete, rocks, wire; 

6. Petroleum contaminated soils; 

7. Automobiles and other large metal objects; 

8. Remains of or by-products of slaughter house operations; 

9. Liquid domestic sewage, used oil, liquid wastes and sludges generally; 

10. Liquid paints and solvents (dried material and empty cans are OK in the Loraas bin); 

11.  Acid-filled automotive batteries; 

12.  Propane tanks; 

13.  Any wood products treated with creosote (telephone poles, wooden pilings, railroad ties, etc.)  

There are designated areas for steel. ONLY TREES OR UNTREATED/UNPAINTED LUMBER MAY GO IN THE 

BURNING PIT. Contact the Town Office regarding bin rental. 

Hanley Hermes Volume 13 Issue 2 

Hanley 4-H 

Annual 

Bottle Drive 

Starting at 10:00am Saturday, April 18th   

If you would like to contribute but will not be home, please leave your dona-

tion on your step with this flyer attached and we will gladly pick them up  

Thank you! 

 

Please contact Erin Steen for more information or to make alternate 
pickup arrangements—306-222-7073 
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Hanley Housing Authority 

Hanley Housing Program 

The Hanley Housing Authority on behalf of Saskatchewan Housing Corporation, offers the  Social Housing 
Program.  This program is designed to ensure that safe, adequate housing is available to those who could 
not otherwise afford it.  Our tenants benefit from a safe place to call home, a community they can enjoy and 
peace of mind. 

General Requirements for Housing 

Applicants must meet income and asset limit requirements to be eligible for the Housing Program. All  

applicants are required to complete an application form and provide verification of income and assets, as  

requested. 

Review Process 

Applications are reviewed for eligibility and approved by the Housing Authority Board of Directors. We 
utilize a point score system that considers adequacy, suitability and affordability when determining the  

priority of need. 

Once approved, units are allocated upon availability on a priority based, point score system. 

Additional Information 

 Senior housing rent is based on income – 30% of gross household income, collected via pre-authorized 
payment. 

Units are smoke free – No smoking in the units by tenants or guests. Housing tenants are responsible for 
obtaining and paying for their own power.  Heat, water/sewer/waste are included in the rent. Yard 

 maintenance is provided. One bedroom unfurnished units include 4 appliances. 

Any questions related to the Hanley Housing Authority should first be directed to the manager. Jayne at:  

1-306-713-4545 or hanleyhousing2016@gmail.com                                    . 

All requested income information and previous landlord references must be included or application will not 
be processed.  

ALL UNITS ARE NON-SMOKING UNITS 

 

Hanley Housing rentals available.  

 

One-bedroom unfurnished unit, 4 appli-
ances, Heat and water included,  

yard maintenance provided.   

For more information, please contact 
Jayne at: 1-306-713-4545                                                     

hanleyhousing2016@gmail.com 

WEBSITE UPDATES 
 

If you have a business in town and wish to adver-
tise your name and phone number on the Town’s 
website, please visit:  
hanley.ca>Business>Directory and click on the 
link for emailing the Town Office to provide us 
with updated information. 
 
The same goes for volunteer organizations! 
Please help keep our website updated by contact-
ing the Town Office. 
 
We can only keep the website as current as you 
tell us! Thank you! 
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ANIMAL CONTROL 
Our Animal Control Officer is Suzanne Coghill. She can be contacted at 306-371-3378 for concerns in re-
gards to pets. 
Please be a responsible pet owner and keep your pets licensed, under control and cleaned up after!  
Pet licences were due Feb. 1. The ACO will now be sending out warning letters to those of you who have 
not licensed your dog and/or cat. 
The snow is disappearing early this year and the dog poop is showing up everywhere! Please keep your pet 
on your own property to do his business and pick up any business that they have deposited off your  
property. A simple plastic bag is all it takes! Thank you for helping to keep our Town clean of poo! 

TURN IN POACHERS AND  

POLLUTERS –  

TIP LINE  

1-800-667-7561 OR #5555 

ON  

SASKTEL CELLULAR 

RM RECYCLING BIN  

INFORMATION NOTICE 

The Blue Recycling Bin located at the RM shop is for recycling ONLY! 

Acceptable Recycling Items:  

 Paper and Cardboard 

Plastics with a Recycle Symbol #1-#7 

Tin and Aluminum 

Please respect these guidelines or the  
service may be terminated. 

RM RESIDENTS ONLY 
Area is under video surveillance 
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Phil Sarich—Owner 

Box 782 Dundurn, SK S0K 1K0 

Ph: (306) 380-3113  *  Fx: (306) 492-2520 

Email: blackstrapheating@sasktel.net 

www.blackstrapheating.com 

    GREG BRKICH MLA 

 

ARM RIVER CONSTITUENCY 

102 Washington Avenue 

 P.O Box 1077 

 Davidson, Sk  S0G 1A0         Phone: 1-800-539-3979 

     E-mail: gregpbrkich@sasktel.net 

New item –Black Russell Zip-up Hoodies - $40 
Hats (Curb brim or flat) - $40 
Long red game socks - $10  
Assorted practice jerseys and other clothing - $10 
Available in size small to XXL  
Football T-Shirts - $25.00 
Scarves - $25.00 
Game-worn black ($40) & red jerseys ($20) 
If interested, see Mr. Anderson SPARE BUS DRIVERS URGENTLY NEEDED! 
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Hanley Artificial Ice Project News 

The Arena Season is coming to a close for the 2019-2020 season.  The Artificial Ice plant started out a 
little rough but has ended up to be strong and well used with this weather we have had in 2020. 

The Artificial Ice project will now work on paying the Town of Hanley the loan back with money raised 
from the Trip A Month draw, Annual Bunnock Tournament, and the Field of Dreams. 

The Artificial Ice Committee worked very hard at making this dream a reality.  We just didn’t put an Arti-
ficial Ice Plant we worked hard to also better the arena: 

-Replaced the old clock with a new one; Swinging back doors with a garage door; New tractor door; 
Spray foamed with fire protection on back wall to help with insulation; Spray foamed and insulated lobby 
area boards; Safety netting ; New players benches (done in 2018); New boards; White Roll and lines for 
ice surface 

With all these upgrades the arena will be enjoyed by many for years to come. 

This project would not have been possible if it wasn’t for the years of fundraising and support from our 
community and surrounding areas, the R.M of Rosedale for their contribution, and the Town of Hanley for 
the loan to make this happen. It also would not have been possible without the countless hours volunteers 
put in night after night to finish the project.  

We would like to thank and acknowledge the local businesses who helped us with their equipment, time, 
and services: 

 -Rosedale Electric (Ryan Grindheim) 

-Thall’s Service 

 -Thall’s Earthworks 

 -Dusty Rose Backhoe Services 

 -Hydro Dig (Kyle Palmer) 

 -Art Construction Ltd (Ryan Phillips) 

 -Michael Dubyk 

 -Jeff Sagen 

 Thank you, community members for your personal donations and for supporting all our fundraising ef-
forts. 

The Committee will be coming up with a wall of fame for all those who personally donated to the Artifi-
cial Ice Project.  It is not too late to get your name or business on the wall with donations made to the Ar-
tificial Ice Project at the Town of Hanley.  

At the Delisle game, on January 5th, the draw was made for a Saskatoon Family Blades Game package. 
Congratulations to the “Kempton” family. 

The 2020 Trip a Month is now underway and we want to Thank the Minor Hockey parents for your help 
in selling out our 2020 tickets.    

Congratulations to the following Winners so far: 

January Trip – Disneyland: Glenn King – Dundurn, Sk. 

February Trip – Mexico: Robert Mushumanski- Hanley, Sk. 

March – Penticton: Draw on March 17th. 

We will continue to keep you posted with Trip a Month winners, fundraisers and our fundraising efforts to 
pay off the Town of Hanley. 

Thank You again members of the Hanley and surrounding areas for your continuous support in our fund-
raising efforts and making Hanley a better place to live through our sporting events.    
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NOTES FROM THE TOWN OFFICE 

 At our February Meeting: 
 
Reports were provided for: 
Public Works: 
  - The Foreman attended a Communications and Conflict Seminar on Jan. 21 at the WDM in  
     Saskatoon; 
 - He also attended a Ground Disturbance seminar in Regina on Feb. 4; 
 - There was a hydrant replaced due to a wee bit of a leak on the 200 Block of Bodeman Ave.  
  (no we weren’t creating a new outdoor skating rink!); 1 curb-stop that was leaking and 1 frozen  
    that required being turned on. 
 - By the time of this publishing, the trickle lines should have all been turned on 
WaterWolf District Planning Commission: 
  - The WW secretary provided a list of quotes for the Water System Assessment that is require  
    again in 2020 for some of the member municipalities. The Town Council agreed that MPE  
    Engineering should be contracted for the region. This is a great example of group purchasing to 
    get a better deal for our municipalities! 
  - The Province of Saskatchewan has released Targeted Sector Support funding for group projects. The 
 WW group will be applying for a new Regional Official Community Plan and small groups within WW 

will apply for new Zoning Bylaws as there have been a number of amendments since the last Zoning By-
law was passed. It was also suggested, within the group, that we could possibly apply for Governance 
Training for the municipal councils as this is an election year. 

Administrator: 
-  The Administrator attended the 2020 SUMA Convention from Feb. 2 – 5 along with Deputy Mayor 

Richard McGregor. While there, the two Hanley representatives received a Saskatchewan Municipal 
Award for Regional Cooperation with some of the member municipalities of WaterWolf. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 

 
 
 
- The Administrator reported on the Infrastructure Canada Investment Program funding where the Council 

instructed her to follow-up with quotes for condition assessments of the water and sewage mains. Chang-
ing the water meters was also discussed as many of them are now 10 years old and there are some failing 
each quarter. The Gas Tax fund was discussed at this point also to possibly “top-up” the funding being 
applied for on the Official Community Plan and Zoning Bylaws. 
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NOTES(cont’d) 

RCMP: 
 – The Annual Performance Plan was presented to Council and approved. The Policing Priorities for the 

Saskatoon Detachment for the coming fiscal year, April 1, 2020 to March 31, 2021 include: (1) Enforce-
ment – Prolific Offenders – Property Related Crime; Drugs; Traffic; (2) Visibility – Rural Patrols, 
School and Community Visits and Presentations; (3) Intelligence Lead – Intel Gathering; Rural Crime 
Watch Groups, etc. 

A request from a delegate from the January meeting was tabled till the Feb. meeting as there were only 4 
Councillors at the Jan. meeting. The Council denied a request for further tax abatement. 
The Administrator was instructed to contact the Town’s solicitor to have her proceed with a draft Settlement 
Agreement as requested by Agvantage Development Corp. 
It was decided to purchase three I-Safe portable radar speed signs for the approved SGI Photo Speed En-
forcement (PSE) program. There still seems to be speeders on Railway St. and the 764 Grid so hopefully 
they get the hint when a sign is flashing at them! 
An unaudited utility surplus was approved to be transferred to the utility reserve in the amount of $6,903. 
A Town bunnyhug was donated to the 2020 Ladies Night Fire Hall fundraiser. 
Pursuant to clause 3(e)(5) of the Town of Hanley Parking and Traffic bylaw, the white Sunfire parked at the 
Hotel is to be removed by a towing company and impounded for 30 days. 
Accounts in the amount of $173,327.45 were approved. 
 
At our March meeting: 
 
Councillor McGregor reported on WaterWolf executive meetings and updated Council on what WaterWolf 
is doing for our and the member communities. 
The Administrator reported on having received the 72-page report created on the Municipal Symposium at-
tended last summer.  
The Administrator also reported on having attended the DRWU regular meeting on Feb. 26. The utility will 
be applying to the Saskatchewan Municipal Board for a decrease in water rates. If this is approved, the Town 
will also be revisiting rates. After approving the installation of a truck-fill at Pumphouse #2, there was a dis-
cussion of truck-fill rates of surrounding communities. A Safety Audit was completed and the maintenance 
committee will review in more detail. Due to the success at Pumphouse #1, it was decided to install a solar 
panel system at Pumphouse #2 provided that the company meets all safety requirements requested by the 
utility. The Board reviewed a Waste Water Utility Maintenance & Operations agreement they are consider-
ing with the Dundurn Rural Waste Water Utility. A Grand Opening date was tentatively set for May for the 
new Office/Shop. Watch for updates. The new Corporate Bylaw hasn’t been signed by all parties as of this 
date so the Board continues to operate under the existing bylaw. 
The Bylaw Enforcement Officer from the Commissionaires will be scheduled to do follow-up inspections 
this spring, tentatively in May. If you got a notice last fall, have you cleaned up your yard yet? 
The Administrator was instructed to apply for Investing in Canada Infrastructure Program for sewer main 
condition assessments and automatic doors for the Community Hall. This grant would pay 73.33% of eligi-
ble expenses if approved. 
A letter of intent to purchase the old Fire Hall was approved. The funds will be used to further the construc-
tion of the new building. 
A more detailed Tangible Capital Asset Thresholds and Useful life was presented to Council for discussion 
and approval. 
Accounts in the amount of $52,083.02 were approved  

Thank you to Don Law for taking the time to fix one of our counter drawers in the town  

office.  You solved a lot of frustration! 
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HANLEY CENTENNIAL COMMUNITY CENTRE  

Book now for your event to make sure you get the date you want! 
Bookings will be taken at the Hanley Town Office at (306) 544-2223 
Or email at townahanley@sasktel.net 
 
The large bowls from the kitchen have gone missing! Did you forget to bring them back to the hall after your 

rental? Please return them asap as other rentals would appreciate using them.  Thank you for Pat Earis and 

Toni Chasmar for donating a couple bowls! They really come in handy so are good to have for rentals.     

The curling rink has sure been a busy place with Monday morning curling, Tuesday and Friday evening leagues and 

the Hanley School students coming for practice! There have been a few bonspiels and Junior High School curling! It’s 

great to see such so much action in the Community Centre! 

Hanley Hermes Volume 13  Issue 2 

RULES RULES RULES!  

 

The CAO for the Town attended a webinar and thought the following history was pretty drastic! 

 

History of Building Codes 

1758 BC - The Code of Hammurabi 

“If a builder has built a house for a man and his work is not strong, and if the house he built falls in and kills 
the householder, the builder shall be slain.” 

Luckily Codes have evolved over the years. 

National Building Code of Canada was first published in 1941. The NBC for Canada 2015 was adopted Jan. 
1, 2018. The National Fire Code of Canada 2015 was adopted Jan. 1, 2018 and the National Energy Code of 
Canada for Buildings 2017 was adopted Jan. 1, 2018 and came into force Jan. 1, 2019. 

The National Building Code 1953 stated “The code is essentially a set of minimum regulations respecting the 
safety of buildings with reference to public health, fire protection, and structural sufficiency. Its essential pur-
pose is the promotion of public safety through the use of desirable building standards throughout Canada.” 

As of Jan. 1, 2018, the 2015 Edition of the NBC of Canada is in force in Saskatchewan and its adoption af-

fects every person. “No person shall fail to comply with the edition of The National Building Code of Cana-
da that is in force at the time the permit for the work to be undertaken was issued.” 

TOWN EMERGENCY NUMBERS: 

Evenings: Mayor: Marv Gerbrandt - (306) 544-2802 or (306)270-2737 
You can call the Mayor or any of the Councillors first to ascertain course of action needed to be 
taken. 
Weekends Water & Sewer Maintenance: Don Suttie - (306) 544-2797 or (306) 261-0200 
All other issues (or unable to contact Don):  Call the Mayor or any other Council member. 

TOWN OF HANLEY TAX NOTICES 

The utility e-notices have been so successful that the Town’s software company is now offering a program to 
deliver tax notices by email. There is a cost to the Town but there could be a savings by not mailing your 
notice. Please contact the Town Office by email townahanley@sasktel.net if you would like to receive your 
tax notice by email. There should be at least 100 people that request this service to make it pay for itself so 
let the Town Office know asap 

mailto:townahanley@sasktel.net
mailto:townahanley@sasktel.net
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 Hanley Seniors  
 Join us for some indoor activities. 

 Find out who won this week’s draw for the Fire Hall lottery  
 and enjoy a coffee and some laughter on Monday morning 

 Get moving indoors while the streets are icy on Monday afternoon. 
 Tie some quilts on Tuesday afternoon 

 Get your heart rate up at chair dancing on Wednesday morning. 
 Play some cards Wednesday afternoon. 

 BINGO—First Thursday afternoon of each month. 
 NEW   Bring your knitting or other craft project with you on remaining Thursday afternoons 

 Chair dancing Friday morning 
 Friday afternoon cards, Birthday and anniversary lunch last Friday of the month 

HANLEY FIRE HALL 

If you are interested in organizing a function to raise money for the new Fire Hall, please don’t hesitate to 
contact the Town Office for more information.  

Donations are accepted at the Hanley Town Office. You will receive a charitable donation receipt that you 
can use for your income tax. 

The new building is finished enough that the Fire Dept can move in! There is still lots of work to do and no 
money to do it so if you would like to make a donation or organize a fundraiser, we can keep going on this 
project! 

A couple of the Town Councillors, along with a past Councillor, hosted the annual Ladies Night on Feb. 22. 
It was a very successful and fun evening again raising $2,494.23! Thanks to all the volunteers that helped 
out for set-up and at the event! 

Thanks again to the local RBC for your annual donation of $1,000! 

Donations are accepted at the Hanley Town Office. You will receive a charitable donation receipt that you 
can use for your income tax. 

TOWN TIDBITS: 

The office staff of the Dundurn Rural Water Utility do a calculation that shows the average household water usage. 
For 2019 their calculation showed in the chart: 

If you use these average gallons per day and 
multiply them for the quarterly billings that the Town of Hanley sends  
out, your average usage would be: 
2 in Household x 90 days = 6,552 gallons   
4 in Household x 90 days = 10,269 gallons 
6+ in Household x 90 days = 15,786 gallons 
If the consumption showing on your utility bill shows close to 
this usage, you are in the average! 

Average Daily Consumption of 
DRWU Subscribers 

2 in Household  72.8 gallons per day 

4 in Household               114.1 gallons per day 

6+ in Household               175.4 gallons per day 

DUNDURN RURAL WATER UTILITY – BRAND NEW OFFICE / SHOP 

Dundurn Rural Water have been in their new office/shop for about 3 months and now they want to show it 

off!!  They will be hosting their GRAND OPENING near the end of May.  Come have a tour and enjoy a 
hamburger/hot dog supper on them!  They will have a few draws and will have some give-aways.  
(PLEASE NOTE THAT IF THE COVID-19 SITUATION ESCALATES, THE GRAND OPENING WILL 

BE POSTPONED).  Please watch for updates on the Dundurn Rural Water Utility web-site. 
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Thank You Notes  

We would like to give a huge shout out “Thank – You” to Neil McRae and Ron Earis (and Grand-
son) for volunteering their many hours of labor prepping for the New signs prior to installment, by 
removing all the old signs on the front of the Community Hall, and also replacing the background 

white panels with nice new ones. Your hard, energetic work is gratefully appreciated by all!  

HANLEY/ROSEDALE FIRE DEPARTMENT 

Donations and the 50/50 Fire Brigade lottery are great ways to support the Hanley Rosedale Fire Brigade.  
 

Be sure to check at the Hanley Town Office to see if you are paid up to be eligible to win!! 

 
Fire Brigade lottery winners: 

  
Neil/Joyce Armstrong—$30.- Pd $103.00 

Wes/Fern Beaumont -$35- c/o 

Neil/Joyce Armstrong—$35-Pd $70 

Lillian Tweet - $35  - Pd   

Glenn Harbor  - $ 37- c/o   

Darla/Rod Holland  -  $40 -c/o $77 

Terry Sheffield—$40 –c/o $117 

Ken/Irene Froese—$40 -- c/o $157 

 
BE SURE YOU ARE PAID UP FOR 2020!! 

If you haven’t paid for one year, you will be dropped from the list. If you want back in, you will have 
to pay the $3 membership fee again! 


